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PREMIER - FAILURE TO ENFORCE MINISTERIAL STANDARDS AND RESPONSIBILITIES 
Matter of Public Interest 

THE SPEAKER (Mr F. Riebeling):  Today I received within the prescribed time a letter from the Leader of the 
Opposition seeking to debate as a matter of public interest the following motion - 

That this house condemns the Premier for his failure to enforce standards of ministerial accountability 
and responsibility.  

If sufficient members agree to this motion, I will allow it. 

[At least five members rose in their places.] 
The SPEAKER:  The matter shall proceed on the usual basis. 

MR P.D. OMODEI (Warren-Blackwood - Leader of the Opposition) [2.56 pm]:  I move -  

That this house condemns the Premier for his failure to enforce standards of ministerial accountability 
and responsibility.  

Standards of ministerial accountability and responsibility in this state are at rock bottom under this government.  
Senior bureaucrats in this state are being used as human shields to cover the incompetence of Labor ministers.  
In the past three weeks alone, two senior bureaucrats have left the public service after their departments 
mishandled serious allegations of child abuse.  However, the two incompetent ministers who were responsible 
for the mess in the first place remain in their positions.  The Attorney General has talked about ministers being 
asleep at the wheel.  If ever there have been cases of ministers being asleep at the wheel, it is the cases that have 
come before this Parliament over the past few months.  Those two ministers are still in their positions, yet those 
heads of departments have gone.   

The Premier is a former journalist.  The Premier always demanded, as a journalist, that the highest standards of 
ministerial accountability and responsibility be observed.  I recall that well.  Today those standards have been 
thrown out the window, just to protect the Premier’s incompetent ministers.  The Premier has gone from The 
7.30 Report to Big Brother when it comes to standards.  It is that bad.  There are no standards.  If the Premier 
were still a journalist - I am sure that would be the case had he not been elected to Parliament - he would be 
demanding the resignations of Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich, the Minister for Education and Training, and Hon Sheila 
McHale, the now Minister for Indigenous Affairs.  If the Premier were still a journalist he would - to use the 
words I heard him use when he was a journalist - be slicing up those ministers.  However, that is not happening.  
The Premier is not applying his own ministerial standards.  The Premier’s ministerial code of conduct states at 
page 2 that ministers are accountable to both the community and the Parliament for the administration of their 
departments.   

Under our own Westminster system of government, the buck stops with the minister; however, we see the 
Premier of this state continually defending the indefensible when it comes to ministers in his cabinet.  The 
Premier has failed to deliver those standards in government that Western Australians expect and deserve.  He has 
not lived up to those standards that he has professed, and that are expected by the public of Western Australia.   

The Premier’s government is fast becoming the government of no confidence.  I will elaborate on that.  A 
number of branches of the Police Union in Western Australia have moved a no-confidence motion in the 
Minister for Police and Emergency Services.  Eighteen local governments have passed no-confidence motions in 
the Minister for Local Government and Regional Development, Hon Jon Ford.  Yesterday the State School 
Teachers’ Union passed a motion of no-confidence in the Minister for Education and Training, Hon Ljiljanna 
Ravlich.  It goes on. 

Mr A.J. Carpenter:  Are you sure? 

Mr P.D. OMODEI:  Yes, I think it did.  The Premier is not very well informed.  By his own actions of putting 
in place former Governor John Sanderson to do her job for her, the Premier has in effect moved a motion of no-
confidence in the Minister for Indigenous Affairs.  The people of Western Australia know this.  They have no 
confidence in the Premier’s ministers.  I do not know whom the Premier talks to when he travels around Western 
Australia, but when I travel around Western Australia, people tell me that they see the government as a 
shambles.  If the Premier wants to consider the past five years, two ministers - the former Minister for Tourism, 
the member for Yokine, and the former Minister for Police, the member for Ballajura - have resigned in disgrace.  
The people of Western Australia have lost confidence in four other ministers in the Premier’s cabinet.  The 
people of Western Australia deserve a better standard of government.  The Premier should look at the number of 
people on the public payroll who are in acting positions - senior bureaucrats in the state.  He should look at his 
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own managed retirements, for which he has paid $12 million to buy public servants’ silence - $12 million in five 
years compared with $5 million over eight years under the previous government.  The Premier can rise and 
defend his ministers as much as he likes; the truth of the matter is that in Western Australia we have a whole raft 
of ministers who are not up to the job.   

In the end, the buck stops with the Premier.  The Premier is responsible for the conduct and performance of his 
ministers.  No matter how hard the Premier tries to suggest otherwise, the people of Western Australia have lost 
confidence in his ministers.  Ask people in Western Australia whether they are happy with the performance of 
the Minister for Education and Training, whether it be over outcomes-based education or the latest scandal with 
child sex problems in the Department of Education and Training.  Ask people whether they have confidence in 
the former Minister for Community Development and the whole raft of issues that have occurred in the 
Department for Community Development over a long period.  Various reports prove very conclusively that that 
department has a culture in which children are not being protected in Western Australia.  The Premier still has 
that minister on his front bench.  Worse still, he has put her in charge of a portfolio in which young Aboriginal 
children who are at risk have at the top of the tree a minister who is responsible for them who was incompetent 
as the Minister for Community Development.   

All these things lead to one thing: the Premier has not been able to enforce the standards that are required of 
ministers.  His own code of conduct of ministerial responsibility - the ministerial responsibility under our 
Westminster system - is not being adhered to.  The buck stops with the Premier.  In Western Australia at the 
moment, the standards of a government that the people of Western Australia expect are not being upheld.  The 
Premier is the person in charge and he has not taken the actions that are necessary.  He can get rid of senior 
bureaucrats as often as he likes.  There is no doubt in my mind - and I am sure in the minds of the people of 
Western Australia - that those senior bureaucrats are being used as cannon fodder and a blind to cover a lack of 
ministerial responsibility.  This is a very serious matter.  Child protection and the safety of children in their 
homes is a fundamentally important issue; it is a fundamental plank of good government in Western Australia.  
The Premier has had a run of ministers, including the Minister for Police, who have lost the confidence of the 
people of this state in their ability to run their departments.  The Premier has only to look at the performance of 
the Minister for Police in the pay dispute with police officers in Western Australia. 

Mr E.S. Ripper:  He has done very well indeed. 

Mr P.D. OMODEI:  He has done very well, I am sure!  I am sure the Treasurer speaks out very loudly because 
the minister’s offer of a 4.5 per cent increase just to keep the police quiet really falls far short of what is required.  
The government knows that.  People in the police service in Western Australia are leaving in droves.  They have 
no confidence in the Minister for Police.  It has been shown.  When the minister went down to Fremantle to 
launch a boat, police officers at that function refused to shake the minister’s hand.  It is unprecedented in this 
state.   

I have never seen a government in which so many ministers have been under so much pressure, with so many 
ministers under a cloud.  The number of ministers of this Labor government performing well can be counted on 
the half of one hand; the rest of the ministers are struggling.  The Premier has not been able to lift those ministers 
to meet their responsibilities, and to work at a level at which the public of Western Australia can have 
confidence in them.  The Premier stands condemned for allowing senior bureaucrats to be put to the sword while 
he defends the indefensible, his own ministers.  Those ministers should go.  The Minister for Education and 
Training should be moved from that portfolio and the Minister for Indigenous Affairs should be removed from 
the cabinet.  I have no doubt that that is what should happen.  The Premier should do that and have a major 
reshuffle during the summer break.  The retention of those people and the cynical exercise yesterday when 
daylight saving was on the agenda of tabling a report and then announcing the retirement of a senior bureaucratic 
as a blind - is despicable.  The Premier needs to go to the root of the problem.  The responsible people are his 
ministers.  He needs to take decisive action to fix the situation in Western Australia. 

MR R.F. JOHNSON (Hillarys) [3.07 pm]:  I also condemn the Premier for his failure to enforce standards of 
ministerial accountability and, indeed, responsibility.  This Premier is in charge of a ghost ship.  Some ministers 
are now wandering around this place like ghosts because they do nothing other than cause foul-ups and all sorts 
of problems.  They are trying to keep out of the news, but they just cannot manage to do so.  The Premier knows 
that his Minister for Indigenous Affairs should go, not so much because she is not capable of carrying out her 
portfolio responsibilities - which is why he brought in Lieutenant General Sanderson to do her job for her - but 
because of her actions, or rather her inaction, when she was the Minister for Community Development.  The 
Premier has had a crisis for a long time in that particular department.  He has allowed Jane Brazier to fall on her 
sword so that he can take the focus away from not only his present minister, who finds it very difficult to answer 
a question in Parliament, apart from some sort of puppeteer act that he does, but also the minister who was 
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responsible for most of the cases.  The Premier has failed to deal with that minister.  The baby Scale case is a 
classic example.  I wrote to that minister personally when she was the Minister for Community Development and 
she did absolutely nothing.  The Attorney General and the Premier get up in this place and try to say, “When you 
were in government things were worse; they were terrible.  You had the finance brokers scandal.  You had 
people being cheated out of literally millions of dollars.”  I agree; that was a disgrace, because criminals were 
acting within that industry.  The Premier blamed the then minister, Doug Shave.  How can the Premier equate 
that with instances where people have lost money, which is a serious thing?  How can he say that that was worse 
than children being abused and killed under his watch and his minister’s watch?  He knows what I am saying is 
true.   

The Premier should reflect on when he was a journalist.  My question came from the heart and the head.  He was 
quite a good journalist.  He would not let anybody off the hook when he was a journalist.  I used to watch his 
program, The 7.30 Report, regularly.  I used to think he was a bloke who really got to the nub of things.  He 
asked really pointy questions.  He would not let go; he was like a dog with a bone.  I know and the Premier 
knows in his heart of hearts that if he was still a journalist, he would be demanding the Premier of this state sack 
the Minister for Indigenous Affairs, move the Minister for Education and Training and look at moving the 
Minister for Local Government and Regional Development and some other ministers around.   

The Premier’s problem is that he has no talent left behind.  Who can he promote to the ministry?  The member 
for Victoria Park is probably the member on the backbench with the most ability but I advise him not to take it 
on yet because he has not been in this place long enough and he does not have enough experience.  He will be a 
great future minister and a great future Premier.  If he takes my advice, he will wait for at least eight years 
because he really needs to get his feet under the table.  He needs to see how people behave in this place, 
particularly some of the Premier’s mob. 

Mr J.J.M. Bowler:  Are you saying we’ll be in next term? 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  No, it will be after the next term of the Liberal Government.  We will be in next time.  
We will be in for two terms and then the Labor Party can have another go.   

Members opposite should look around and see what they have.  Do they really think the member for Perth would 
be a good minister?  God help us!  They are nice people.  The Premier has only two or three high-performing 
ministers in his cabinet from this house.  He knows who they are.  As much as I like the “member for Croydon”, 
I do not include him.  At the end of the day, the Premier is responsible to the people of Western Australia to 
make sure that he runs a government with ministers who, under the Westminster system, will be accountable and 
responsible for their portfolios.  His ministers have fallen drastically short on that account.  He is only excusing 
them because he knows he does not have the power to do anything else.   

The member for Yokine did the right thing and tendered his resignation, as he should have done.  He did the 
honourable thing.  When the member for Ballajura was Minister for Police and Emergency Services and Minister 
for Justice, he did the right thing in tendering his resignation from the ministry.  The Premier did not get rid of 
those former ministers.  It was only when the member for Ballajura resigned as a minister that the Premier 
moved him sideways but then he stood down as a minister.   

The Premier has done nothing positive.  He tries to show the people of Western Australia that he has leadership.  
He does not have leadership.  He does not choose his ministers; caucus does.  He knows that and I know that.  
His only prerogative is to dish out the portfolios after his factions within caucus decide who will be ministers.  It 
depends who has the strongest faction.  The Treasurer knows exactly what I am talking about.  The Labor Party 
has a little caucus room, a big caucus room and a medium caucus room throughout this building.  Labor 
members all meet separately to make up what they are going to do.  They do their deals between the different 
factions.  The Leader of the House is smiling because he knows what I am talking about.   

Mr T.G. Stephens interjected. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  The member should not talk out of his seat. 

Mr T.G. Stephens:  I’m acting Whip.   

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  I will pick on him in a minute.  Talking about ministers who were disgraced, we saw the 
member for Central Kimberley-Pilbara lose his portfolio when he was a minister because of incompetence.  Over 
the past six years we have seen nothing but incompetence from this government and from the ministers who 
purport to be ministers.  We have ministers who hide behind curtains rather than face people in the street on the 
steps of Parliament House.   

Mr M. McGowan interjected. 
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Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  I say to the minister that I would not have sacked him; I would have moved him 
sideways.  Maybe that is what happened in a way.   

Mr M. McGowan:  We haven’t had anyone advocate sex with animals yet. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  The minister is absolutely pathetic.  We have a government that has a social agenda as 
long as its arm.  

Mr A.J. Carpenter:  What’s as long as my arm? 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  The government’s social agenda.  We have seen the Attorney General introduce another 
raft of legislation that we will deal with at the appropriate time.  I ask members on this side of the house to look 
at the other side of the house and evaluate each of the ministers who are present and think about the ministers in 
the upper house.  If they can add up more than that, they are doing pretty well.   
I feel sorry for the Premier because he is leading this rudderless ship with all these ghosts wandering around that 
he cannot exorcise out of the ship because he does not have the ability to do so.  Children have been physically 
and mentally abused in this state and this Premier has done nothing about it.  All he did was move the minister 
responsible for that portfolio sideways. 
Mr P.D. Omodei:  It was the same with education. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  Exactly.  The Leader of the Opposition brought up a good point.  Children were being 
sexually abused within our education system.  We have a minister who is suffering from that well-known Labor 
ailment of saying, “I don’t recall” or “I don’t remember anybody saying anything like that to me.”  Over decades 
Labor ministers, from Premiers down, have had this dreadful ability to be unable to remember things.  Even the 
member for Peel said at the Corruption and Crime Commission hearing that he could not recall a certain meeting 
that had gone on because he has so many meetings.  Members opposite are unbelievable. 
Mr A.J. Carpenter:  Did you say the member for Peel or the member for Vasse doesn’t remember? 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  I said the member for Peel.  The Premier knows exactly what I said.  He should not try to 
be clever. 
I will conclude now because I know somebody else wants to speak.  I want the Premier to justify how he can 
keep ministers in their various portfolios, particularly the Minister for Indigenous Affairs, who have had no-
confidence motions moved against them.  I include the Minister for Police and Emergency Services.  The police 
have no confidence in the Minister for Police.  I meet police officers all the time, more than the minister does.  
He meets with the commissioner.  I meet with hundreds of rank and file police officers and they have no 
confidence in the minister whatsoever.  They have no confidence in the Premier either as their placards show 
quite clearly.   

Mr A.J. Carpenter:  What do their placards say? 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON:  Does the Premier not remember?  He is not getting that illness, is he?  Does he not 
remember when the police walked around Parliament House?  There were about 2 000 of them.  Does he not 
remember what they had written on their placards?  I can remember but the Premier obviously cannot.  He has 
that Labor ailment which comes to all Labor Premiers and Labor ministers at the end of the day.  It will cost the 
Premier because we will not let up.  The West Australian, the Sunday Times and the media in general will not let 
up on the Premier and his inability to ensure proper standards and accountability by ministers in his government.   
MR A.J. CARPENTER (Willagee - Premier) [3.20 pm]:  This is supposed to be a debate on a matter of public 
importance, but the opposition has come in with a combination of old-time music hall without the singing and 
dancing, a recollection of the good old days and a Spike Milligan-esque performance.  What is it about?  The 
strength of the opposition’s case is that motions of no confidence in ministers have been passed by a couple of 
important unions - the Police Union and the State School Teachers’ Union.  I will dwell on that one for a 
moment.  Let us set the benchmark here.  Is the opposition suggesting that every time a union or a branch of a 
union passes a vote of no confidence in a minister or shadow minister, then that minister or shadow minister 
should be sacked? 

Mr C.J. Barnett interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I do not think the member for Cottesloe was in the chamber.  We have just heard that, 
because the Police Union passed a motion of no confidence in the Minister for Police and Emergency Services, 
the minister should resign, and because the State School Teachers’ Union passed a motion of no confidence in 
the Minister for Education and Training, she should also resign.  That was the strength of the argument.  Further, 
because a subsection of the local government authorities of Western Australia - I do not think it is a majority; a 
minority subsection -  
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Mr P.D. Omodei:  Is it? 
Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I am not sure; I think so.  A minority of local government authorities have passed 
motions of no confidence - I think that is what the opposition said they had done - in the Minister for Local 
Government and Regional Development, and he should therefore resign.  Furthermore, the opposition holds that 
because the Minister for Indigenous Affairs has appointed Lieutenant General John Sanderson as an adviser, she 
should resign.  In relation to the last point, I clearly recall discussions with senior people in the Aboriginal 
community, who suggested very strongly that a person of Lieutenant General Sanderson’s stature, experience, 
expertise, wisdom, etc, take on a special function assisting the state, Aboriginal communities, the business 
community and local governments to bring together initiatives to advance the welfare of Aboriginal people in 
Western Australia.  At no time did any of those senior Aboriginal people suggest that the trade-off for that 
appointment should be the resignation of the minister.  I may be wrong, because it could be that such a 
suggestion was made but not brought to my attention.  
Mr R.F. Johnson:  You wouldn’t take any notice even if it was.  You never take any notice.  
Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The member should listen to what I have to say.  I do not believe that a suggestion has 
been put to me from a representative group of Aboriginal people or any individuals that the minister should 
resign.  
Mr T.G. Stephens:  There has been no such suggestion.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I thank the member for that.  He can interject from wherever he likes! 
Mr C.J. Barnett:  Aren’t you suggesting that now the department will be abolished and the minister moved to 
another portfolio? 
Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Who is putting that suggestion about? 
Mr P.D. Omodei interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  That brings me to the other leg of the opposition’s two-legged stool, and I use the term 
advisedly.  
Mr R.F. Johnson:  You know all about stools, don’t you? 
Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Yes, and I have a fair bit of it coming from the other side of the chamber.  The other 
leg of the two-legged stool says that because the opposition in this Parliament says so, ministers should be 
sacked.  

Mr P.D. Omodei:  Is that right? 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  No, I do not think it is right, but that is what the opposition is saying.  Let us test it.  In 
this chamber, such a proposition is unlikely to win support because under normal circumstances the governing 
party has the majority.  In this chamber we have the majority because of the vote of no confidence placed in the 
opposition at the last election.  In this chamber the government has the majority.  However, we do not have the 
majority, and have never had a majority, in the other chamber.  Was it last week or this week that a motion of no 
confidence was moved against the Minister for Education and Training in the other chamber of this Parliament, 
where the government does not have a majority?  The government cannot command the numbers, and unless my 
memory, with which the opposition finds fault, is failing me, the result of that proposition put to the vote in the 
upper house was that the motion of no confidence against the Minister for Education and Training was defeated.  
To return to the present motion, the opposition is saying that because the minority opposition party in the 
Parliament says that a government minister should resign, then that minister should be sacked or resign.  In the 
other house, where the government party does not have a majority, such a proposition was put and defeated.  It 
was not defeated by the government; it was defeated by the two Greens (WA) members in the other house, who 
voted against it.  From whence does the opposition draw this certainty that the position it is putting about these 
ministers is correct?  It is not reflected here in the Parliament of Western Australia.  

Mr R.F. Johnson:  That is not what I hear from the people I talk to.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  That may be correct; we obviously speak to different people.  I go back to the first leg 
of the opposition’s two-legged stool, that if a union, in the midst of an industrial campaign or a campaign 
opposing a proposition or policy initiative of the government, puts and carries a motion of no confidence in the 
minister, then the Premier should sack that minister.  I do not support that proposition.   

Mr P.D. Omodei interjected.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I recall the performance of the previous government, not necessarily that of the Leader 
of the Opposition, who I thought was a competent minister.   
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Mr P.D. Omodei:  That is not what you said to me.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Was it not?  The member was a rising star in the previous government.  He was the 
numbers man for the then Leader of the Opposition after that, in recognition of his success.  I remember when 
his team was in government.  Who was sacked then?  Was it the then Minister for Fair Trading? 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  Good question! 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I know that the member for Cottesloe thought that he should have been sacked.  He 
made that quite clear.  Who was that? 

Mr P.D. Omodei:  No ministers were sacked. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  No, not by the previous government.  No-one was sacked by the previous government, 
when there were overwhelming outcries from the public that certain ministers should go.  I believe that that cost 
the previous government the election.  The then Premier did not take action against the then Minister for Fair 
Trading, or the former member for Albany, who was the Minister for Police at the time, and various other 
ministers who really should have been sacked.  What happened was that the public of Western Australia decided 
to do the sacking.  The previous government did not do any of the things that the opposition now suggests that 
this government should do, and when the people of Western Australia got the chance, they decided to do the 
sacking themselves.  As I recall, on election night in 2001 ministers were dropping like flies, including the then 
members for Alfred Cove, Albany, Riverton, Yokine and Swan Hills.  The people of Western Australia said 
“You are gone!”  That is the ultimate test.  What would the public think if every time a level of criticism was 
raised against a minister, the Premier went to water and sacked that minister?  What would the people think 
about that?  Is there any manifestation of any compelling overtone to the opposition’s argument?  I have not 
heard it yet.  

The Leader of the Opposition started off with reference to me having worked as a journalist.  That sort of thing is 
run out all the time now.  He is picking up the line from The West Australian.  When I was a journalist for The 
7.30 Report, I had a very low opinion of The West Australian and that has not changed.  I am quite happy to let 
people know that.  That has not changed.  I like individual members of the staff; it has some good reporters.  I 
like them individually but, as a newspaper, I do not think many people in this chamber would hold it in very high 
regard.  It is awful.  It is actually an embarrassment to WA.  However, one thing I never did - 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  They show you up. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Maybe they do.  Maybe they are showing me up for what I am.  As I said, as 
individuals they are fine people. 

One thing I do not think I ever did was to demand the resignation of ministers.  Members opposite asserted that I 
did, but I do not believe I did.  Did I?  Can members opposite name one? 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  Labor opposition members were demanding the resignation of ministers on a regular basis 
every few weeks. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  No, I am referring to me.  Members opposite said that, as a journalist, I used to 
regularly demand the resignation of ministers. 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  You never demanded my resignation because you were up against me and you never had a 
case! 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Maybe that is true.  I thought that we had a reasonably professional relationship when 
the member was a minister.  Members opposite had big portfolios.  I was respectful of the fact that the member 
was a minister. 

With matters of public importance members are expected to come into the chamber and treat the matter 
seriously.  Members opposite have not done that; members opposite have not treated this matter seriously at all.  
This is a serious matter. 

Mr P.D. Omodei:  If you were a journalist today, wouldn’t you be demanding a resignation? 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I just said that I do not believe that I ever demanded the resignation of ministers.  I did 
not think that it was my role.  Maybe I did; maybe I overstepped the mark.  I do not think I did.  I might have 
interviewed people with a certain degree of tenacity, but I do not think that I ever demanded a resignation.  I did 
not think it was the role of a person in that position.  Anyway, I am now Premier of the state, and we have a state 
government overseeing - 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  Self-praise is no recommendation. 
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Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I should stop then, should I not?  We are going through very good times in 
government in Western Australia.  It is challenging and difficult. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  In government? 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Yes, as a state.  We are going through very good times; the state’s economy is 
growing at 14 per cent per annum.  We worked very hard in our first term to position ourselves so that the people 
of Western Australia could benefit from the economic growth that was about to happen.  We did all the things 
the previous government had not done in the previous eight years.  We continue to do that.  It is challenging and 
difficult work.  Everybody knows that.  Everybody on the opposition side who has been a minister knows that it 
is hard work; it is difficult work.  At the state government level we are operating right at the interface between 
the public, service delivery and government in a way that the commonwealth government never has to do.  The 
commonwealth government is remote.  The levels of accountability that apply to the commonwealth government 
are nothing compared with the levels of accountability that apply at state government level - in Western 
Australia at least.  It is difficult but there is a good story from our time in government.  We have produced 
extremely good results for the people of Western Australia. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  No you haven’t; it is the resources sector and the taxes of Western Australia that have caused 
those results. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  That is the member’s opinion.  The minister who is now the Minister for Indigenous 
Affairs - I said this when I was interviewed today in Bunbury - presided over an extraordinarily difficult 
portfolio for five years. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  And did nothing. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  That is where I have to disagree with the member.  In the last term of government of 
members opposite they lost two ministers.  Rhonda Parker resigned because the pressure of the job was too much 
for her. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  No she didn’t; she resigned to fight her marginal seat. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  She resigned because the job was too difficult for her.  Part of that difficulty was 
generated by intense jealousies directed at her by members on her own side.  I recall very well being on the other 
side of the house when the minister was trying to get legislation through the Parliament, and she was brought to 
tears by the objections and the commentary of members of her own side against what she was trying to do.  I 
remember that very clearly.  She left the portfolio and was replaced by June van de Klashorst, a woman for 
whom I had the highest respect.  She lost her seat at the election because the public made a judgment on her 
performance as a minister. 

Dr K.D. Hames:  She worked very hard; she worked her heart out. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Yes, she did.  She worked assiduously.  She worked tirelessly.  She was a very good 
person.  She worked very hard.  If both those two women were asked, they would confirm that this portfolio is 
very unforgiving.  It is incredibly difficult.  On a daily basis, the Minister for Community Development at the 
state government level - at least in Western Australia - deals with a range of very difficult circumstances, the 
nature of which normal people hardly ever come across in their entire lives.  The minister deals with extremely 
difficult circumstances - hundreds and thousands of them. 

Mr R.F. Johnson interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  We should depart from the vaudeville comedy act, which I quite enjoy.  Members 
opposite point the finger at me and say that children died under my watch, as though they are blaming me for it.  
I find that difficult to stomach.  I could turn the question around and ask how many children died under the 
watch of members opposite.  Members opposite did not even bother to keep statistics.  They never tried to do 
anything about it.  When a member of their own team raised serious concerns about the level of domestic 
violence in his community, he told this Parliament that he was deeply embarrassed by the failure of the coalition 
government to respond to it.  It is true; he sat there and said it.  He was deeply embarrassed because members 
opposite failed to deal with the issues.  Women and children were subjected to domestic violence.  He raised the 
issue but his own government refused to act.  What happened when we got into government?  We took on some 
of the most difficult issues in the community development portfolio that members opposite did not have the 
courage to do anything about.  They did not even think about doing anything.  We took on the issue of domestic 
violence in Aboriginal communities.  It is something that members opposite would not even consider because 
they thought that no-one cared.  We have delivered reform in legislation and practice.  We have delivered 
additional resources.  We took the lid off poor practice and process in the department that had been allowed to 
run uncontrolled by the previous government.  Who did it?  The minister who is now the Minister for Indigenous 
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Affairs.  When a person takes the lid off something, guess what happens?  People see what is inside.  That is why 
members opposite never wanted to do it.  We have taken the lid off; we have ended the taboo on talking about 
domestic violence in Aboriginal communities.  We have tried to do something about it.  We have made the 
Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal public of Western Australia confront these issues in a way that they have never 
confronted them before.  When issues are confronted, they are seen.  They are there for people to observe.  That 
is what has happened here.  The minister, who is now the Minister for Indigenous Affairs, had the courage and 
preparedness to do things that no-one in eight years of coalition government had the courage or foresight to do. 

Dr K.D. Hames interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  We pressured the Department for Community Development to change and to adopt 
greater accountability in individual cases.  We persisted with the department to make sure that it reassessed its 
processes and approach to children and families.  Nothing had been done under the previous government, apart 
from the one thing that stands out in my recollection as its biggest initiative, which was to open shopfronts for 
families to access pamphlets about issues of concern.  That is what the previous government did because it was 
all show.  No serious effort was ever made. 

The Minister for Indigenous Affairs, who was the Minister for Community Development, oversaw a raft of 
changes to practice, approach, policy and attitude to confront the issues. 

Dr K.D. Hames:  You weren’t briefed properly.  You shut down something that would have been of great 
benefit to Aboriginal people. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  What was that? 

Dr K.D. Hames:  They were not shopfronts.  They were there to work with Aboriginal people - liaising with 
Aboriginal people.   

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The member for Dawesville did one good thing when he was in government and that 
was to install swimming pools in Aboriginal communities.   

In the member for Kenwick’s five years as the Minister for Community Development she introduced, initiated 
and oversaw a range of changes to address the issues that previous governments had failed to address.  She 
established the Gordon inquiry because the government recognised that something had to be done about 
Aboriginal communities. 

Dr K.D. Hames interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The government set up the Gordon inquiry; the member for Kenwick was the Minister 
for Community Development.   

The government shut down Bropho’s camp.  I remember that decision brilliantly and starkly.  Bropho’s camp 
was shut down against howls of derision and opposition from members of the Liberal Party in the upper house.  

Dr K.D. Hames interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  We did it in government.  I was the Minister for Indigenous Affairs and the member 
for Kenwick was the Minister for Community Development.  Together we had the support of Premier Gallop.  
Has any other member served in the community development portfolio longer than the member for Kenwick?  
Will any other member serve longer in the community development portfolio than the member for Kenwick?   

Mr C.J. Barnett:  Let us hope not, after 200 dead children.   

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Honestly, for a person with a degree of capacity and expertise, the member Cottesloe 
frequently lets himself down with those sorts of disgraceful remarks.  How many children died under the 
coalition’s watch? 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  It was nothing like that.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The member cannot know.  

Several members interjected. 

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Politics is such a horrible business sometimes.  

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order, members! 

Mr M. McGowan:  Do opposition members remember how many people were dying of heroin overdoses when 
they were in office?  

An opposition member:  And we acted.  
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Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The coalition government did nothing.  There were nearly 100 deaths in one year.  

Several opposition members interjected.  

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  The coalition government did not.  I was the shadow minister with responsibility for 
that portfolio, and every initiative that I brought forward to address that issue was howled down.  I was 
challenged on radio by the then member for Joondalup, Mr Baker.  He asserted that I was facilitating the 
peddling of drugs and prostitution in suburbia.   

The Labor Party came to government because the people of Western Australia made a judgment about the record 
of the previous government under Richard Court.  They decided that the coalition government had let them 
down - and they were right.  All the key indicators at that time showed that Western Australia was going 
nowhere.  There was no ministerial accountability whatsoever.  When we won government, we radically 
changed that situation.  In the first couple of years we undertook much hard work to reshape government and 
engender a different attitude in government and in the bureaucracy.  Some people do not like change.  We are 
still experiencing the hangover of those who do not like change.  Under my leadership and the leadership of 
Premier Gallop, this government has demonstrated to the people of Western Australia that it takes their concerns 
seriously and that it is prepared to tackle difficult and tough issues.   

Mr R.F. Johnson:  You should listen to talkback radio and read the letters in the paper, not just listen to your 
own spin doctors.   

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I do not believe that governments should be driven by talkback radio or letters to the 
editor.  Governments should not ignore them; however, they should not be driven by them.  Political parties 
should consult with the community, develop sound policy settings and take those policies to the community at 
election time.  If the community endorses the policies of a party by electing it to government, that party should 
put those policies into practice as methodically and expeditiously as possible while, at the same time, making 
sure that the state’s finances are managed properly.  That is now happening in Western Australia.  This 
government has been confronted with difficult issues.  It has good long-term policy settings.  I believe that the 
community of Western Australia recognises that.  It also recognises that benefits are flowing to the state because 
of the policy settings that this government has put in place.  Governments will always have to confront very 
difficult issues on a daily basis.  They cannot be ignored.  I give an assurance that this government does not and 
will not ignore those issues.  Some of those issues, believe it or not, cannot be resolved in one day or in one or 
two weeks.  However, that does not mean that we will not tackle them.  We are tackling those issues and we will 
continue to tackle those issues.  

All the ministers of this government understand the task before them in government.  We are pursuing the 
agenda that the people of Western Australia want us to pursue.  We are doing so in a way that is demonstrably 
accountable and in a way that no other government in Western Australia has employed.  For example, the 
Corruption and Crime Commission is a creature of our creation.  No other government in the history of Western 
Australia has had to operate under the same degree of scrutiny and accountability mechanisms.  In addition to the 
scrutiny and accountability mechanism of the CCC, there is the Auditor General, the Office of the Public Sector 
Standards Commissioner, the Information Commissioner, Parliament and the media.  There is layer upon layer 
of accountability.  

Mr R.F. Johnson:  We proclaimed the Freedom of Information Commissioner.   

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  Actually, it was the previous Labor government.  

Mr R.F. Johnson interjected.   

Mr A.J. CARPENTER:  I continue to defend myself from the member for Hillarys’ attack.  

I must make one other thing clear; nobody in our government takes anything for granted.  We have seen what 
happens to people who take their eye off the ball.  I have seen what can happen to people who take their eye off 
the ball not only as a politician, but also as a journalist.  The role of an observer, commentator, journalist is very 
different from that of a practitioner and participant in politics.  This job is much tougher.  As members of the 
government, ministers have to make decisions.  Sometimes the way forward is not as clear as it might appear 
when one looks back in hindsight.  Ministers have to make judgements and decisions, and sometimes they make 
mistakes.  We all make mistakes.  Sometimes we make choices that we realise in hindsight we should not have 
made, and we regret those decisions.  That is the nature of this job.  We have been put in a position in which we 
have to make decisions.  We do not take things for granted.  We will never take the community for granted.  We 
will never be arrogant in government.  I do not think that the Leader of the Opposition was arrogant when he was 
in government.  He will recall that I publicly praised many of his initiatives when he was the Minister for Local 
Government and Disability Services and I was the shadow minister.  We will not be arrogant in government.  
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However, if the Leader of the Opposition were in government and the shadow Attorney General acted in the 
same reckless and opportunistic way that the shadow Attorney General acted a week or so ago - the result of 
which was a serious criminal trial being aborted - and the opposition failed to chastise that member, would 
anybody in the community have the right to think that perhaps the Leader of the Opposition had treated the 
public with a degree of arrogance?  Ministers from this chamber have resigned, as has been mentioned.  
Recognising the reality of a situation and resigning from the ministry is a painful thing to do.  I do not recall one 
minister making that decision in the eight years that the coalition was in government.   

If the opposition is to take up the time of the Parliament with a matter of public importance, it should treat it 
seriously.  The opposition did not treat it seriously.  It made a series of one-liners, jokes and light-hearted 
comments.  The opposition presented no argument to sustain its case.  My response demonstrates that the 
government takes its role seriously, is not arrogant and does not take people for granted.  We continue to 
recognise that it is a basic requirement of government to maintain the highest degrees of standards and integrity. 

Government members:  Hear, hear. 

MR C.J. BARNETT (Cottesloe) [3.50 pm]:  Whether it is a football team, a church committee or state cabinet, 
there will be some good performers and some poor performers.  All governments, both federal and state, are 
faced with that.  People can make a judgment about whether a minister was a good or poor performing minister.  
The fact is that two ministers in this government were forced either to resign or were sacked for inappropriate 
conflicts of interest, lack of declaration and, if members like, for misconduct relating to their misbehaviour. 

Point of Order 

Mr R.C. KUCERA:  The member for Cottesloe is obviously referring to me.  There was no misconduct on my 
part.  It was a choice on my part to resign.  My resignation was given to the then Premier.  There was no 
misconduct and he well knows that. 

Several members interjected. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order, members!  In this instance there was no direct allegation and there is no 
imputation because the comment was not directed to the member who rose to his feet. 

Debate Resumed 

Mr C.J. BARNETT:  My point is that ministers might be forced out of their position because of their poor 
performance in a ministerial role.  People can judge whether the minister’s performance was either good or bad.  
The two government ministers who lost their positions lost them because of misconduct.  That is the difference.  
The issue was not related to whether they were good or bad ministers.  That is the difference.  Government 
members might argue that there were good and bad ministers in the previous government, and there were.  Did 
anyone in the former government lose their position because of misconduct?  No. 

Several government members interjected. 

Mr C.J. BARNETT:  The electorate might well have made judgments about the performance of ministers or 
members of Parliament.  However, no-one lost their position because of misconduct.  That is the difference.  
Two ministers in this government have lost their positions because of misconduct or conflict of interest.  The 
member for Central Kimberley-Pilbara and the former Minister for Racing and Gaming in the upper house were 
forced out of cabinet because of their performance.  Another category is that of hapless ministers, which includes 
the Minister for Education and Training, the Minister for Indigenous Affairs and the Minister for Small 
Business, whose position is pending, if we can believe what we read in the newspaper.  That is the government’s 
record.  Members can argue about how good a minister is, but the crunch comes with regard to the minister’s 
personal conduct and how that impacts upon the minister’s public position.  That is the difference.  We will see a 
reshuffle of this government.  The Premier’s problem is that he does not have many members to shuffle into 
cabinet.  He has plenty of members to shuffle out but few to shuffle in.  We will see what happens. 

I will make some comments about the question of accepting responsibility and accountability and the implication 
that has for the state public sector.  Under this government - I am relying on The West Australian - 

Mr A.D. McRae:  Really? 

Mr C.J. BARNETT:  Members can deny it if they want to.  The article in The West Australian on 18 October 
states - 

The figures show 76 senior executives left the public service under “management initiated retirements” 
- which gag them from criticising the Government - during Geoff Gallop’s five years as premier. 
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The public servants who left under management-initiated redundancies, which means that they have been 
gagged, include Paul Albert, Alan Bansemer, Peter Browne, Mike Harris, Paul Schapper, Andrew Chuk, Derek 
Carew-Hopkins and Roger Payne.  I could go on and on.  Do government members believe that the Western 
Australian public sector is so strong that it can afford to lose people of the calibre that the government has forced 
out?  When the Labor Party was elected, it forced out certain public servants, particularly Peter Browne and Alan 
Bansemer, who were probably the first two to go.  The government forced out people of long standing and who 
were held in regard by the community.  Immediately, other senior public servants felt vulnerable.  They no 
longer felt protected in their positions or confident in what they did.  What we are seeing as a result of the 
government’s behaviour and treatment of the public service is a lack of leadership at a ministerial level and in 
the public service itself.  That is one of the greatest problems currently facing this state.  A large part of it - not 
all of it - is due to this government.  I do not deny that some problems occurred during our government.  Most of 
the people on the list to which I referred are long-serving and loyal public servants.  They were forced out 
politically by the government.  Almost every weekend a minister is under attack.  That is the nature of the 
Westminster system; the opposition attacks and questions the government.  What does the government do 
repeatedly?  It wheels out public servants in front of the cameras to rebut the opposition.  What a cowardly 
approach.  More importantly, what a highly inappropriate approach that is.  In my time as a minister I never, ever 
had a public servant react to the opposition.  Never, ever.  It should not happen.  Under this government, on a 
weekly basis, public servants must defend the government against the attacks of the opposition or other groups.  
That is inappropriate.  It compromises the integrity and independence of the Western Australian public service.  
That is one of the big problems this state now faces.  A major share of that problem is attributed to the Labor 
government.  Fundamentally, it does not matter how many public servants the government pushes out the door or 
how many management-initiated redundancies there are - I would have thought that 76 was enough - it does not 
matter how much money the government spends to gag them on so-called golden gags, which I have never 
agreed with, the government has undermined the public service.  Fundamentally, the great weakness of the 
government is its failure and its ministers’ failure to accept ministerial responsibility.  In other words, when 
something goes wrong, the minister is, by definition, responsible by virtue of being a minister.  I have never seen 
a minister from either party completely fail to accept ministerial responsibility like the Minister for Indigenous 
Affairs has done.  When I was the Minister for Energy, the whole state lost power due to a massive storm.  The 
media asked who was responsible for it, and I said that I was because I was the minister.  Do members know 
why I said I was responsible? 

Mr A.J. Carpenter:  You didn’t!  

Mr C.J. BARNETT:  I did.  Look at the television footage.  I took responsibility.  The Leader of the House may 
laugh like a fool, but that is what happened.  He should look at the public record.  I did that because it is the 
Westminster tradition and because it allowed the public service to get on with the job.  It attracted all the 
political debate to me as the minister.  That is where it should be attracted.  Meanwhile, the agency was able to 
get on with the problem.  I set up inquiries into what went wrong, as I should have.  The government has failed 
because it has pushed public servants out into the political arena and it has not accepted ministerial 
responsibility. 
Do government members realise how insulting they are being to public servants when the opposition is given a 
briefing on a subject and the government, without fail, sends along a political minder from a minister’s office?  I 
never did that.  I know that some ministers in the previous government did, but I never had such a distrust of 
public servants that I would send a minder to an opposition briefing.  Ministers in this government do it on every 
occasion.  The public servants know that the government does not trust them.  They know that the government 
has compromised them and they know that the government has undermined their integrity and independence. 

Question put and a division taken with the following result -  
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Ayes (21) 

Mr C.J. Barnett Mr M.J. Cowper Mr D.T. Redman Mr G.A. Woodhams 
Mr D.F. Barron-Sullivan Dr K.D. Hames Mr A.J. Simpson Dr J.M. Woollard 
Mr M.J. Birney Ms K. Hodson-Thomas Dr S.C. Thomas Mr T.R. Sprigg (Teller) 
Mr T.R. Buswell Mr R.F. Johnson Mr M.W. Trenorden  
Mr G.M. Castrilli Mr J.E. McGrath Mr T.K. Waldron  
Dr E. Constable Mr P.D. Omodei Ms S.E. Walker  

Noes (25) 

Mr J.J.M. Bowler Mr J.A. McGinty Mr J.R. Quigley Mr P.B. Watson 
Mr A.J. Carpenter Mr M. McGowan Ms M.M. Quirk Mr M.P. Whitely 
Dr J.M. Edwards Ms S.M. McHale Ms J.A. Radisich Mr B.S. Wyatt 
Mr J.N. Hyde Mr A.D. McRae Mr E.S. Ripper Mr S.R. Hill (Teller) 
Mr J.C. Kobelke Mr N.R. Marlborough Mrs M.H. Roberts  
Mr R.C. Kucera Mr M.P. Murray Mr T.G. Stephens  
Mr F.M. Logan Mr A.P. O’Gorman Mr D.A. Templeman  

            

Pairs 

 Mr J.H.D. Day Ms A.J.G. MacTiernan 
 Dr G.G. Jacobs Mrs C.A. Martin 
 Mr G. Snook Mr P.W. Andrews 

Question thus negatived. 
 


